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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 18th April 2016 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)
         Mrs. Scrogham(Vice-chairperson)                            
                Mr. Stretch                                   Mrs. Thompson                                      

    Mr. Aldus                                     District Councillor Mr. Butcher


    County Councillor Mrs. Willis    

                Mr. Douglas, Mr. Morrison & Mrs. Millard
1.   Apologies

                PCSO Helen Madden     
         District Councillor Mrs. Airey
2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interest. 
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
Mr. Morrison addressed the council regarding the proposed music festival at Cowran Farm. In 2014, the musical event at the farm was conducted for around one hundred and fifty friends and family. In 2015, there was a three day music festival for three hundred and fifty paying guests, reported in the North West Evening Mail as five hundred attendees. In 2016, the number would be increased to one thousand. Given the close proximity of residential properties, many being within five hundred metres of the proposed site, Mr Morrison voiced the concerns of residents. In 2015, the music from the festival could be heard in Swarthmoor and Urswick, obviously impacting on local residents to a higher degree. Mr. Morrison had already met with the police to air objections and contacted South Lakeland District Council, the Licensing Authority, Environmental Health and the Highways Department. 
In 2015, a traffic jam formed on the road towards the houses in Loppergarth. In 2016, it is proposed that the festival traffic would be directed along the Lindal road which is also a dangerously narrow road. It was concluded that Loppergarth was an unsuitable area for a music festival of such magnitude and the Kendal Calling example should be followed. It outgrew its original venue and was relocated to an area a considerable distance from properties that residents had worked very hard to obtain and enjoy with privacy and without noise intrusion. District Councillor Mr. Butcher was due to meet 
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with Cumbria Contstabulary. It was decided that the council should contact the authorities as in 2015, updating the residents’ concerns. Clerk to contact the authorities.
District Councillor Mr. Butcher reported that there had been several incidents of fly tipping of building rubbish in the parish with no indication of ownership. Mr. Butcher had also reported the damaged fence at the bus stop end of the path which leads to Trinkeld Avenue from Ulverston Road. District Councillor Mr. Butcher to report Highways’ decision on ownership.
PCSO Helen Madden had emailed the crime report of eight calls for service consisting of one collapse/concern for welfare, one road traffic accident, one sudden death and five highway disruptions. PCSO Madden had also been working with SLDC Enforcement Officers carrying out early morning dog fouling patrols and education regarding the new dog micro chipping legislation. HPH Transport had also been contacted regarding speeding through Cross-a-Moor. The individual driver could not be identified, however, a general reminder had been issued.

5.  Cross-a-Moor

County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that Cumbria County Council was collating a bid to Highways for a roundabout at Cross-a-Moor and was attempting to obtain a contribution from the proposed developers of the Cross-a-Moor site.
6. Community Led Plan

Mrs. Thompson reported that the steering group lacked representation from the Whinfield, High Carley and Birkrigg Park areas and group members were attempting to rectify this. A requirement to engage with colleagues from other established groups in the local area was identified with a focus group event being considered the best form of communication and use of time. The group was continuing to collate 
information to develop a clear, concise questionnaire. The next meeting on 26th April at the Pennington Parish Rooms would be attended by Michael Conefrey, the SLDC Public Health Manager and Carol Last, the C.C.C. Area Engagement Officer. 
7.  Swarthmoor 

The Swarthmoor playground report had been received. 
8.   Loppergarth

The Loppergarth playground report had been received. Mrs. Millard reported to the council that the application to WREN for the new equipment for Loppergarth Playground was on schedule for 8th June 2016. £4,950 of the required £5,400 had been raised consisting of £1,000 form Baywind, £1,500 from Council Janet Willis’ fund with the remainder represented by donations from residents of varying values. 
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Questionnaires from the Pennington Nursery had been returned with a collage of the equipment the children favoured. One hundred and eighty-five questionnaires were due to be delivered to Pennington School to be completed in class by the children. The results would then be collated as information for the quotation process. The Chairman proposed that the council should donate £500 to the Loppergarth Playground fund. This was unanimously approved.

9.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

The plasterboard on the chimney breast on the first floor of the Parish Rooms had been replaced and the leak in the upstairs office roof had been repaired.
10.  Year End

The books had been approved by Mr. Crammond, the internal auditor, and the summary of the year end accounts had been emailed to the councillors. The Chairman proposed a resolution to approve section 1, the Annual Governance Statement of the Local Councils in England Annual Return. This was carried unanimously. The Chairman proposed a resolution to approve section 2, the Accounting Statement, of the Local Councils in England Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2016. This was carried unanimously. Clerk to send year end details to the external auditor and letter of thanks to Mr. Crammond.
11.   Highway Repairs
County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that Pennington Lane from the school to Hill Foot required attention. The highways hotline number is 0330 303 2992. 
12.   Local Area Partnership

Mrs. Thompson reported that Ulverston Town Council was considering the possibility of opening a footpath along the former Ulverston to Greenodd railway line. The parish council was very interested in this and it was proposed that a letter of support should be written. Clerk to compose a letter of support to Ulverston Town Council.
Mrs. Thompson also reported that Ulvertson Town Councillor Mr. Bishop-Rowe had, through the Chairperson, complimented Pennington Parish Council on the success of the Harry Christian Victoria Cross Event. Mrs. Thompson gave an update on the Pennington Community Led Plan to the meeting with delegates showing interest and requesting future updates. Dementia Awareness work was continuing within the LAP with training opportunities created for both sufferers and carers. Future projects included highways, the Good Neighbour Scheme and dementia awareness.
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13. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        

Ulverston Town Lands rent


£30.00

         Allotment strimmer repair


£48.00


Swarthmoor Playground inspections
           £397.60

         Loppergarth Playground inspections
           £397.60
Invoices Due for Payment
Computer allowance

 

£25.00

Printer cartridge



 £31.99
12 x 2nd class stamps



 £12.96

Telephone calls



   £5.00








---------








£74.95








---------
Receipts
Sunnyside rent
     

                       £410.00

Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 65 issue date 8th April 2016) balance on 18h April 2016: £5,784.73. 
14. Planning Applications
Pennington

SL/2016/0209  Front, side and rear extensions, Moorcroft, Main Road, Swarthmoor
SLDC
SL/2015/1043  Installation of field access, land at rear of Ewe Dale Farm, Pennington
         SL/2016/0089
Two storey side extension, 2, Kingsley Avenue, Swarthmoor

         SL/2016/0128
Single storey extension and front dormers, 42, Park Field, Swarthmoor


Successful Appeal
SL/2015/0075  Erection of agricultural building, Cowran Farm, Pennington
15.  Correspondence
There was no correspondence.
16.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 16th May 2016.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 27th April 2016
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

